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Metro Accountability Hotline 
 
The Metro Accountability Hotline gives employees and citizens an avenue to report misconduct, 
waste or misuse of resources in any Metro or Metro Exposition Recreation Commission (MERC) 
facility or department. 
 
The Hotline is administered by the Metro Auditor's Office. All reports are taken seriously and 
responded to in a timely manner. The auditor contracts with a hotline vendor, EthicsPoint, to 
provide and maintain the reporting system. Your report will serve the public interest and assist 
Metro in meeting high standards of public accountability.  

To make a report, choose either of the following methods:  

Dial 888-299-5460 (toll free in the U.S. and Canada)  
File an online report at www.metroaccountability.org  
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MEMORANDUM  

 
November 20, 2023 
 
To:   Lynn Peterson, Council President  
   Ashton Simpson, Councilor, District 1  
   Christine Lewis, Councilor, District 2  
   Gerritt Rosenthal, Councilor, District 3  
   Juan Carlos Gonzalez, Councilor, District 4  
   Mary Nolan, Councilor, District 5  
   Duncan Hwang, Councilor, District 6 
 
From: Brian Evans, Metro Auditor  
 
Re:  Audit of Metro’s Affordable Housing Bond Program 
 
This report covers the second audit of the Affordable Housing Bond Program. The purpose of the audit 
was to conclude on the status of prior audit recommendations and determine if there were gaps or 
redundancies in administrative controls to deliver on Affordable Housing Bond values. 
 
Metro made significant progress on past audit recommendations and developed the foundational 
structures for its housing work. Seven recommendations were implemented. Two were in process. 
 
The audit identified several areas where additional work will help Metro prepare for the future. As bond 
work moves to its next phase, the Housing department will shift to outcome reporting and other 
oversight processes to ensure the region’s investments in affordable housing are sustained. The region 
continues to have a shortage of affordable housing. As a result, even with successful implementation of 
the 2018 bond a significant number of new units will be needed. 
 
We have discussed our findings and recommendations with Marissa Madrigal, COO; Patricia Rojas, 
Housing Director; Liam Frost, Housing Deputy Director; Emily Lieb, Housing Bond Program Manager; 
Alison Wicks, Housing Program Supervisor; and Rachael Lembo, Finance Manager, Finance and 
Regulatory Services. I would like to acknowledge and thank all the employees who assisted us in 
completing this audit. 

 

B r i a n  E v a n s  
Metro Auditor 

600 NE Grand Ave 
Portland, OR   97232-2736 

TEL 503 797 1892, FAX 503 797 1831 
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Summary Voters approved a $652.8 million general obligation bond measure in 
November 2018. The goal was to create 3,900 affordable units over five to 
seven years. As of August 2023, about 1,600 units were under construction 
and 981 units were completed.  
 
This audit was designed to follow up on previous recommendations and 
assess the potential for administrative gaps or duplication due to the 
complex governance structure of the bond. Metro made significant progress 
on past recommendations. Seven were implemented. Two were in process. 
Some in-process recommendations will continue to be important as Metro 
prepares for the future.  
 
While progress has been made, we identified several opportunities for 
improvement. We evaluated the review processes and timelines for ten 
projects. Reporting processes were sufficient but could be strengthened to 
help Metro more systematically capture some lessons learned. 
 
Metro lacked a long-term plan for fulfilling some of the oversight and 
administrative commitments of the bond. For example, long-term 
monitoring is needed to sustain the bond’s commitments of racial equity, 
creating opportunity for those in need, and good use of public investments. 
 
Inconsistent requirements and goals across local partners and project 
funders increased the potential for inefficient processes. Expectations for 
perfect alignment across funding sources may be unreasonable. However, 
Metro is in a unique position to work with local and state partners to 
identify ways to simplify the project approval and funding process.  
 
Our analysis found that the bond’s administrative allocations will not cover 
administrative needs. This means Metro and local partners will need funding 
from other sources. Although this was expected when the bond was being 
developed, it presents a challenge for understanding the actual cost of 
implementing the bond.  
 
Based on current estimates, the need for affordable housing in the region 
will likely continue to outpace the availability. A need of about 90,000 units 
was estimated for those making 50% or less of the area median income in 
the greater Portland area. Metro needs a regional housing plan that 
considers new construction, preservation of existing units, and integration 
with the Supportive Housing Services program and other funds, to sustain 
progress.  
 
The audit included eight recommendations. Five were intended to 
strengthen bond oversight and prepare for the future. Three were designed 
to ensure bond administrative activities are sufficiently funded.  
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Background 
Voters passed a $652.8 million general obligation bond measure (bond) in 
November 2018 to build affordable housing. Bond funds were targeted to 
households making less than 60 percent of area median income, or $55,260 
for a family of four in 2020. Most of the bond funding would go to city and 
county housing authorities (local partners), who would work with 
developers to build units.  
 
There were targets for deeply affordable units (for households earning 30 
percent of area median income or below) and family-sized units. Family-
sized was defined as a unit with two or more bedrooms. The bond 
established four outcomes: 

• Lead with racial equity 
• Create opportunity for those in need 
• Create opportunity throughout the region 
• Ensure long-term benefits and good use of public dollars 

Exhibit 1      The bond work plan included goals for deeply affordable and 
     family-sized units 

Source: Affordable Housing bond work plan 

A January 2021 audit took an early look at Metro’s preparedness to 
implement the bond measure. A letter to management included three early 
recommendations to ensure responsible stewardship of bond funds and 
strengthen independent oversight. The audit included six recommendations 
to address procedural gaps. This audit was designed to follow up on the 
previous recommendations and assess the potential for administrative gaps 
or duplication due to the complex governance structure of the bond. 
 
Metro’s role in bond administration is to authorize funding for projects and 
purchase sites for the jurisdictions to use for development. An independent 
community oversight committee reviews bond expenditures and provides 
annual reports to Metro Council. Administrative costs were capped at five 
percent of total bond proceeds. 
  
Seven local partners received bond funds and each was expected to meet 
unit production targets. Local partners included four cities (Beaverton, 
Gresham, Hillsboro, and Portland) and two counties (Clackamas and 
Washington). Home Forward—Multnomah County’s housing authority—
would develop housing in the cities east of Gresham. Each local partner was 
expected to obtain additional sources of funding to develop housing, such as 
tax credits or loans. 
 
Local partners would work with private sector developers to build units. 
Local implementation strategies outlined how each local partner would 
select and complete projects. Those strategies were to be included in 
intergovernmental agreements (IGAs) between Metro and each local 
partner. 

Deeply affordable units Family-sized units 

1,600 1,950 
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Source: Auditor’s Office analysis of Affordable Housing bond work plan  

The bond is administered by Metro’s Housing department. As of June 30, 
2023, about 34% of bond proceeds ($232 million) had been spent. Most 
expenditures (93%) were for project costs. The other 7% was for 
administrative costs.  

As of March 2023, about 3% of bond funds were set aside for Metro 
administrative activities ($19 million). Metro also set aside about 9% of bond 
funds ($64 million) for the Site Acquisition Program (SAP). SAP is a 
program managed by Metro designed to support local partners reaching their 
unit production goals. Metro can purchase an estimated one to three sites in 
each local partner area. Metro would also be involved in developing 
properties on these sites. Through SAP, Metro had an opportunity to 
emphasize community engagement and encourage building on regionally 
significant sites.  

Exhibit 2     Bond funding was allocated to Metro and seven local    
       partners  
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Exhibit 3     Bond expenditures have increased over time  

As of August 2023, about 1,600 units were under construction and 981 units 
were completed. Completed units included three multi-family apartment 
buildings in Portland, four in Washington County, two in Clackamas 
County, two in Gresham, and one in Beaverton. No units had been 
completed in Hillsboro or through Home Forward in east Multnomah 
County.  

Exhibit 4     Bond-funded homes became available to eligible residents  

Source: Metro website  

Source: Auditor’s Office analysis of PeopleSoft data  
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Results 
Metro made significant progress on past audit recommendations and 
developed the foundational structures for its housing work. Seven 
recommendations were implemented. Two were in process. As more 
projects are completed, bond work is moving to its next phase. This will 
require the housing department to focus its efforts on outcome reporting 
and oversight processes to ensure the region’s investments in affordable 
housing are sustained. 
  
At the same time, the region continues to have a shortage of affordable 
housing. As a result, even with successful implementation of the 2018 bond 
a significant number of new units will be needed. During the audit, 
discussions were taking place about the need for another affordable housing 
bond measure. Additional work in the following areas will help Metro as it 
prepares for the future of its affordable housing program: 
  

• Strengthening regional oversight processes to reduce gaps and avoid 
duplication 

• Learning from past projects 
• Developing a plan to track affordability over time 
• Standardizing requirements to improve efficiency 
• Improving clarity about the cost to administer programs 
• Developing a long-term plan for Metro’s role in affordable housing 

  
Although progress has been made, the need for affordable housing 
continues to outpace availability.  The State of Oregon estimated a loss of 
about 4,100 affordable units in Clackamas, Multnomah, and Washington 
counties by 2032. This was because existing affordability restrictions expire 
after a certain number of years. The bond is expected to deliver as many as 
4,700 new units. This emphasizes the importance of building new, and 
preserving existing, affordable housing to increase the overall supply. 

Most 
recommendations 

were 
implemented  

Our 2021 audit found weaknesses in Metro’s preparedness to implement the 
bond. Early bond efforts focused on helping local partners develop 
implementation strategies. This meant there was reduced focus on 
developing internal procedures. The audit included six recommendations to 
support fair and consistent consideration of bond funding requests, provide 
timely and complete information to monitor bond progress, and support 
continuous improvement in bond operations. Three other recommendations 
were included in a separate management letter to strengthen perceptions of 
the community oversight committee’s independence and ensure responsible 
stewardship of bond administrative funds.  
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Exhibit 5     Seven out of nine recommendations were fully implemented  

Recommendation Status 

To ensure responsible stewardship of bond administrative 
funds:   

1. Develop written guidance to help employees 
determine which administrative costs are bond-
eligible                           

2. Provide training on written guidance to the 
employees responsible for making and coding 
expenditures                                     

 
 
Implemented      
 
 
Implemented     

To strengthen perceptions of the community oversight 
committee’s independence:   

3. Ensure that disclosures are accurate and complete by:          
a. Reminding committee members at each meeting to 

follow guidance Metro provided to disclose any 
conflicts of interest (potential or actual) verbally and 
to update disclosure forms if circumstances 
affecting their independence change.  

b. Documenting how potential threats to 
independence were reduced.  

 
 
In Process 
(In Process) 
 
 
 
 
(In Process)  

To support fair and consistent consideration of bond 
program funding requests:   

4. Clarify and use procedures for evaluating requests 
and proposed changes to approved projects, 
including the use of Site Acquisition Program funds 
on sites owned by Metro                          

5. Communicate procedures to staff, the community 
oversight committee, and participating jurisdictions            

 
 
Implemented  
 
 
Implemented 

To provide timely and complete information to monitor 
bond progress:   
6. Complete and use guidance for reporting on project 

and program outcomes, including:                                                            
a. Annual progress and financial report templates  
b. Processes for reporting information to the 

community oversight committee, including sites 
acquired for the Site Acquisition Program  

c. Metrics to address gaps in program outcomes, 
including the impact of housing units on 
neighborhood-level changes for communities of 
color 

d. Targets for all metrics to assess whether 
performance meets expectations  

e. Protocol to ensure reliable performance information 
is provided for each metric   

 
 
In Process 
 
(Implemented) 
(Implemented) 
 
 
(Implemented)  
 
 
 
(In Process) 
 
(In Process)   
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7. Communicate guidance to staff, the community 
oversight committee, and participating jurisdictions                                       

Implemented  

To support continuous improvement in bond operations:   
8. Evaluate and assign bond administration 

responsibilities to balance workloads                                                                    

9. Increase the accuracy and transparency of the bond 
administration budget by:                                                                            

a. Developing a long-term budget for bond 
administration  

b. Tracking actual hours worked on the bond to inform 
FTE calculations  

c. Providing budget vs. actuals reports to the 
community oversight committee  

 
Implemented  
 
Implemented 
 
(Implemented)  
 
(Implemented) 
 
(Implemented)                                                                                                                              

Source: Auditor’s Office analysis of status of recommendations from August 2020 management letter and January 

2021 Audit: Affordable Housing Bond Preparedness: Develop clear and consistent guidance to improve bond operations  

The Auditor’s August 2020 management letter found Metro’s guidance for 
managing regional administrative costs was not specific enough to determine 
which costs were bond eligible. We recommended Metro develop written 
guidance and train employees on that guidance. Since that time, Metro 
implemented these recommendations by establishing more specific guidance 
for tracking bond expenditures and developing tools to help management 
and staff meet expectations. 
  
The January 2021 audit found that additional guidance was needed to ensure 
fair consideration of program funding requests. There was also a lack of 
clarity about how changes to approved projects would be managed. Metro 
has since developed procedures and clarified them in guidelines that were 
communicated to staff, the oversight committee, and local partners. While 
related recommendations were fully implemented, there was an opportunity 
to provide more specificity about SAP projects during the acquisition and 
project solicitation phase in the guidelines. 
  
Additional guidance was also needed to establish clear standards for 
reporting on program outcomes. We recommended that Metro complete, 
communicate, and use this guidance. Metro made improvements in these 
areas. Some parts of that recommendation were implemented, and some 
were in process. 
  
Reporting templates were developed, communicated, and being used. These 
included templates for financial reporting, annual progress reporting, and 
post-construction and post-lease-up reporting. Processes were in place to 
report information to the community oversight committee. Several metrics 
were in place to evaluate bond outcomes. These included location-based 
metrics, such as the percentage of new housing where communities at risk 
of displacement live. Metro also identified data sources and developed a 
methodology to ensure reliable performance information was provided for 
some metrics. 
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Address gaps and 
strengthen 

processes to 
prepare for the 

future  

While progress has been made, we identified several opportunities for 
improvement. We evaluated the review processes and timelines for ten 
projects. Data from past projects provides helpful lessons that can be applied 
to future housing work. 
  
The level of project oversight varied by local partner. For one local partner, 
about 11 different groups were responsible for selecting, reviewing, 
managing, and reporting on projects. Some duplication is necessary to 
provide an appropriate level of scrutiny to these projects. However, it took 
between three and four years for the first bond projects to go from 
solicitation to full occupancy. The number of parties involved, and long 
project timelines, increased the chance of gaps and inefficiency due to 
duplication. Metro’s involvement in projects across seven local partners 
provides a unique opportunity to identify places where there may be 
inefficient duplication and unintended gaps. 
  
Our review found an increased potential for inefficiency during project 
review and approvals. There is also a potential for gaps in oversight once 
affordable housing units reach full occupancy. Units were expected to be 
affordable for 30, 60, or 99 years. This means that monitoring roles and 
responsibilities need to be clearly assigned to ensure units remain affordable 
as intended. Bond funds cannot be used for ongoing monitoring activities so 
other resources must be used for this work. 

During our prior review, there were several responsibilities assigned to two 
employees which created high workloads. We recommended that Metro 
evaluate and assign bond administration responsibilities to balance workload 
among staff. This recommendation was implemented but will need to be 
continuously revisited through the life of the bond. This is because staff 
responsibilities are expected to evolve over time, from focusing on project 
reviews to oversight and monitoring functions. 
 
Finally, our prior audit raised concerns about the lack of detail that was used 
to develop the bond’s administrative budget. We recommended that Metro 
develop a long-term budget for bond administration and that staff track 
actual time worked on the bond. Our follow-up work found these things 
were implemented.  

Exhibit 6     Oversight was potentially over covered for some processes  
       and potentially under covered for others  

  Review and  
Approval 

Ongoing  
Monitoring 

Potentially over covered 

           

  

Potentially under covered   

         

Source: Auditor’s Office review of project files and oversight processes  
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Additional attention 
needed to ensure 
commitments are 

met  

Some of the in-process recommendations from the prior audit will continue 
to be important as Metro prepares for the future. Specifically, the Housing 
department should continue to develop quality control procedures and 
ensure transparency in reporting conflicts of interest. Fully implementing the 
prior audit recommendations related to developing metrics and targets 
would require modifying procedures or IGAs. It may not be feasible to 
undergo these changes at this point in the bond but could serve as lessons 
learned for future efforts. 
  
Collecting workforce data is an example of an in-process recommendation 
that would require modifying existing agreements to implement. Workforce 
data was being collected for some, but not all projects because it was not a 
requirement in the IGAs. Workforce data includes the percentage of hours 
women, people of color, and apprentices work on bond projects. These data 
points are important to help evaluate how well bond expenditures aligned 
with Metro’s commitments. Although this information was not tracked for 
all projects, the Housing department was gathering what data was available 
to better understand workforce activity and establish a baseline and future 
workforce goals. 
  
Guidance for home-ownership programs is another example where existing 
procedures may need to be modified. Bond funds could be used to develop 
affordable housing, which was mainly in large apartment complexes. Bond 
funds could also be used for home-ownership programs. This provided an 
opportunity to build wealth among those who may otherwise not have the 
chance. Metro’s procedures did not include detailed guidance for home-
ownership programs. We were informed that a few home-ownership 
projects were expected and that they would serve as a pilot to inform future 
guidelines. 
  
Targets were not in place for some metrics that Metro used to assess bond 
outcomes. Metro expected the data collected from this bond would be used 
to establish baselines and targets for future efforts. This was reasonable, but 
also limited Metro’s ability to ensure current performance was meeting 
expectations. For example, Metro wanted to invest in areas that have limited 
affordable housing. Metro also wanted to increase housing in areas where 
communities at risk of displacement live. This information was being tracked 
across the bond portfolio, but no targets were set. Creating targets could 
help Metro balance these potentially competing goals. 
 
  
 

With the deficit of affordable units in the region, reducing duplicate efforts 
and filling potential monitoring gaps will be critical. Metro estimated a 
shortage of almost 90,000 affordable housing units for low-income 
households. Recently the Oregon Governor set a goal of creating 36,000 
units of housing per year. To meet the goals, affordable housing 
development will need to be as efficient as possible. 
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Metro had not identified metrics for housing quality. In response to heat 
waves in the summer of 2021, Metro issued a policy statement requesting 
jurisdictions to incorporate cooling strategies for bond projects. Energy 
efficiency and sustainability strategies also appeared to be a consideration 
across some bond projects. However, metrics for quality housing were 
undefined. Developing metrics for housing quality will be important to 
ensure projects facing increased construction costs continue to provide 
quality units. 
  
Quality control processes to ensure the accuracy of reported information 
could also be improved. During our review of project documents, we found 
several minor errors and inconsistencies in reported information. For 
instance, some documents included the housing unit reserved for the 
building manager as part of the total unit counts, while others did not. 
Formal quality control processes could help ensure reliable information is 
reported by all program partners. In July 2023, Metro hired a reporting and 
evaluation coordinator responsible for this task. 
 
Conflict of interest disclosures for the oversight committee were not 
updated, and verbal disclosures were documented inconsistently. Our prior 
review found that processes for disclosing potential or actual conflicts of 
interest did not ensure accuracy or completeness of the information that was 
reported. This was a risk because committee members were selected based 
on their expertise related to developing and providing affordable housing. 
Transparency about how their expertise or work duties may overlap with 
their duties of providing independent bond oversight are important for 
increasing public trust. 
  
Verbal disclosures were inconsistently documented in meeting minutes and 
agendas. We also noted two examples where committee members were 
involved in project selections at the local level, but conflict of interest forms 
did not appear to be updated to reflect this involvement. Metro can increase 
transparency and strengthen the perception of the committee’s independence 
by ensuring disclosure forms are up-to-date and more consistently 
documenting how potential threats to independence were reduced.   

Use reports to track 
lessons learned  

Current reporting processes were sufficient but could be strengthened to 
help Metro more systematically capture some lessons learned. Learning 
more about challenges and opportunities for each project during the pre-
construction and construction phases could help Metro, local partners, and 
the oversight committee spot regional trends. 
  
It is important to understand what challenges projects face before 
construction because they can have a large impact on total project cost. 
Before construction, projects go through a series of pre-development 
activities to ensure safety and financial feasibility. Examples include 
environmental assessments, permitting, and evaluation of existing utilities or 
street access. For bond projects, some of these activities took place between 
concept endorsement and final approval. 
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Six out of seven projects that had reached final approval in our review 
increased in cost during this time. Increases ranged from $890,000 to $27.6 
million. Metro and local partners provided some explanation for delays and 
cost increases during the final approval process. However, detailed project 
reporting between concept endorsement and final approval was not required. 
Additional project detail during this time could help the Housing department 
understand the cause of these cost increases. These lessons could inform 
future project selection criteria or identify areas for policy advocacy.  

Exhibit 7    Capturing more information about projects could help    
       identify the reasons for cost increases  

Source: Auditor’s Office analysis of reported information in project documents  

Local partners are responsible for managing project construction. They are 
also required to provide updates to Metro about events during construction 
that materially affect the project. Examples include changes to the project 
schedule or increases in the project budget. However, materiality was not 
defined. This reduced clarity about what changes needed to be reported and 
limited Metro’s ability to learn more about the potential causes for delays or 
cost increases. 
  
Additionally, Metro developed reporting tools, but they were not consistently 
used. A tool to track the timeliness of post-construction and post-occupancy 
reports was important to ensure local partners reported bond outcomes in a 
timely manner. Tracking reporting trends could help Metro identify reporting 
requirements that should be included in future IGAs. 
  
The Office of the Metro Attorney reviews drafts of each project’s priority 
and subordination agreements and regulatory agreements. However, some of 
the project files we reviewed did not include the final agreements. Priority 
and subordination agreements are used to establish the order that debts are 
repaid in the event of foreclosure, for example. Without documentation, 
Metro cannot be certain about its legal rights as one of the project’s funders. 
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Regulatory agreements document each project’s specific levels of 
affordability per unit and the amount of time the unit is required to remain 
affordable. They also outline Metro’s ongoing monitoring rights over the 
period of affordability. Without documentation, Metro cannot be certain unit 
affordability expectations have been met or that it has ongoing monitoring 
rights. 
 
We were informed staff capacity impacted the Housing department’s ability 
to actively update its reporting tools. Metro hired a reporting and evaluation 
coordinator in July 2023 to lead this work.  

Administrative cap 
does not cover all 

expenditures  

Our analysis found that the bond’s administrative allocations will not cover 
administrative needs. This means Metro and local partners will need funding 
from other sources. Although this was expected when the bond was being 
developed, it presents a challenge for understanding the actual cost of 
implementing the measure. If another regional housing bond is pursued in 
the future, it will be important to understand the cost of administration to 
set realistic expectations among regional partners and the public. 
  
The bond stated that administrative costs would not exceed 5% (about $32.6 
million) of bond funds. The initial bond workplan allocated 2% to Metro, 
2% to project partners (including SAP projects), and 1% to reserves. Some 
additional administrative funds were recently allocated from the contingency 
fund to cover higher costs.    

Exhibit 8     No more than 5% of bond funding can be spent on     
       administrative costs  

Source: Auditor’s Office analysis of Affordable Housing Bond authorizing  resolution and workplan    
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During development of Metro’s FY2023-24 budget, staff determined an 
additional $700,000 in administrative funds was needed to avoid exceeding 
the bond limit. This meant staff predicted spending the entire $13 million 
administrative allotment in year six of the bond. The bond is estimated to 
last about 10 years. 
  
Local partners were also concerned about the amount of administrative 
funding. One of the program partners, the Portland Housing Bureau, stated 
that their current administrative costs were closer to 7% of bond project 
funds, which meant other sources of funding were being used to cover 
about 5% of their costs. If administrative costs for regional bond projects 
are similar to administrative costs reported by the Portland Housing Bureau, 
it is possible about $34 million in administrative costs are covered by other 
funding sources. 

Exhibit 9      Administrative expenses are funded by other sources of    
     revenue  

 
Source: Auditor ‘s Office analysis of Affordable Housing Bond workplan and FY23-24 to FY27-28 forecast as of 
June 2023  

On March 30, 2023 the bond work plan was amended by Council to provide 
more administrative funding to Metro, SAP and local partners. The 
amendment distributed unallocated administrative funds, which kept the 
total administrative amount to 5% (in alignment with bond requirements). 
However, additional funds may be needed in the future. 
  
Actual administrative costs for bond projects were not reported. Quarterly 
reports showed how much bond funding had been expended or dispersed 
for administrative costs to each partner. Those reports were limited to bond 
disbursements and did not include administrative spending that may have 
been covered by other sources. The community oversight committee is not 
required to monitor the use of outside funds for administrative expenses. 
However, more information about actual local partner administrative costs 
may be useful for informing future bonds. 



 

17   The Office of Metro Auditor                                                                                                                                                                                     Affordable Housing Bond                                                                                                      
                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          November2023 

Metro’s reports included administrative expenditures but compared them to 
the overall administrative budget, not an annual one. Without this 
information, it was difficult to know if Metro was meeting or exceeding 
expectations for fiscal responsibility. Further, annual budget to actual reports 
could help the oversight committee monitor financial aspects of program 
administration. 
  
In some instances, SAP and Metro administrative expenses were reported 
together. This could make it hard to determine how much it costs to 
administer the bond versus how much it costs to administer the SAP 
program. For example, in a March 30, 2023 Council meeting, staff reported a 
Metro administrative gap of $4 million. This appeared to refer to the 
combined gap of both Metro and SAP administrative costs. The five-year 
forecast showed the Metro administrative expense gap was closer to $5 
million and there was a surplus for the SAP program. Combining the two 
could limit the ability to understand true costs for SAP and for Metro. 
  
Learning from the current bond presents an opportunity to use data to 
inform future decisions. When the bond was being developed, Metro 
Council reduced the administrative cap before it was referred to voters. A 
draft of the bond’s ballot language had the administrative cap set at 7%. In a 
work session two days before the resolution passed, a short discussion was 
held by Council, which resulted in lowering the cap to 5%. Several 
justifications for lowering the cap were mentioned during the meeting, but 
they did not appear to be data driven. 
  
In the meeting Metro staff stated that lowering the cap would require Metro 
to use other sources of revenue, likely the general fund, to administer the 
program. The discussion noted that lowering the administrative cap could 
impact local partner funding as well. While an administrative cap of 7% 
would not have covered all forecasted costs, based on our estimations it 
would have lowered the estimated gap from $34 million to $20 million.  

Develop a plan for 
long-term 

monitoring  

Metro lacked a long-term plan for fulfilling some of the oversight and 
administrative commitments of the bond. For example, long-term 
monitoring is needed to sustain the bond’s commitments of racial equity, 
creating opportunity for those in need, and good use of public investments. 
However, long-term monitoring is not a capital expenditure, so bond funds 
cannot be used. 
  
Responsibilities for ongoing monitoring after construction were not fully 
assigned. Post-occupancy reporting is one way Metro monitors 
commitments related to community engagement and racial equity. However, 
this information is gathered at one point in time for each project, which 
may not provide a true picture over the decades-long life of these units. 
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Standardize 
requirements to 

improve efficiency  

It was also unclear how Metro would use and report ongoing project 
information or how those responsibilities would be funded. Project 
regulatory agreements give Metro and local partners the right to access 
certain property information and to enter properties for inspection. This 
includes information about tenant recertifications, tenant demographics, and 
building conditions. For projects that also received state funding, Metro had 
an agreement in place with the State of Oregon to collect the information on 
Metro’s behalf. 
  
The affordability of bond-funded units was not guaranteed over the life of 
the affordability period. This could result in fewer units than what the bond 
pays to build. In some cases, unit prices were allowed to increase if resident 
income increased. In other cases, property managers could increase rents if 
certain rental vouchers become unavailable or if the property experienced 
financial challenges. Evaluating tenant recertification data could be one way 
for Metro to determine the extent to which voters are getting what they paid 
for over the long term. 

Inconsistent requirements and goals across local partners and project 
funders increased the potential for inefficient processes. Variation in project 
requirements and goals was created because bond funds were intended to be 
flexible to meet local needs and projects were funded by several sources. 
Expectations for perfect alignment across funding sources may be 
unreasonable. However, Metro is in a unique position to work with local and 
state partners to identify ways to simplify the project approval and funding 
process. 
  
A lack of consistent standards for developer fees is one example of a flexible 
requirement leading to additional oversight involvement. Metro’s reviews for 
several projects were delayed in part because there were different opinions 
about developer fees. These fees are paid to developers to cover 
development costs. Some funders allow larger fees than others. This created 
confusion among local partners and increased the amount of time it took 
Metro to provide concept endorsements and final approvals. As a result, 
Metro developed regional guidelines for bond-funded projects in March 
2022 to clarify expectations about developer fees. 
  
The project review process could also increase the potential for inefficiency. 
Projects required review at the local level, at Metro, and often at the state 
level. Metro’s involvement at the project level was to ensure bond 
commitments were met, but there was some overlap among the project 
information reviewed at the local, Metro, and State levels. 
  
Metro informed local partners that reviews for concept endorsement and 
final approval would take place within 30 to 45 days. This assumed Metro 
did not identify issues during its review and require follow-up. Projects we 
reviewed appeared to be under review for longer than originally anticipated. 
This suggested more consistency, coordination, and clarity could increase 
the efficiency of the review process. 
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Exhibit 10     Projects were under review for longer than expected  

Source: Auditor’s Office analysis of project narratives and signed concept endorsements and final approvals  

For instance, Metro’s expectations for overall project funding were unclear. 
Metro developed an average per-unit bond subsidy. We saw examples where 
Metro followed-up during the review process with some projects that 
planned to spend under the per-unit subsidy. This indicated Metro had 
expectations about overall project funding. Identifying these expectations 
and documenting them in future requirements could be one way to clarify 
the project review process.  

A long-term plan 
for regional 

affordable 
housing is needed  

Based on current estimates, the need for affordable housing in the region 
will likely continue to outpace the availability. A need of about 90,000 units 
was estimated for those making 50% or less of the area median income in 
the greater Portland area. Another regional housing bond may increase the 
supply of affordable housing, but it is likely to be only one part of a long-
term solution. Metro needs a regional housing plan that considers new 
construction building, preservation of existing affordable units, and 
integration with the Supportive Housing Services program and other funds, 
to sustain progress. 
  
The bond workplan indicated that Metro’s roles and responsibilities were 
limited to project reviews, funding approvals, reporting, and compliance. 
However, Metro’s involvement appears to have been much more robust 
during bond implementation. Examples included: 

• Coordinating technical assistance 

• Convening stakeholders 
• Surveying local partners to identify best practices 
• Responding to and advocating for policy changes 

 
The absence of a long-term housing plan made it difficult to understand the 
level of involvement Metro staff was expected to have in these activities. 
This could also cause confusion among local partners about what Metro will 
or will not do during or after bond implementation. 

D
ay

s 
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Recommendations 
To strengthen bond oversight and prepare for the future, the Housing 

department should: 

1. Identify and track metrics for housing quality. 

2. Provide information to the community oversight committee about how 

Metro’s annual administrative spending compares to the annual 

budgeted amount. 

3. Document conflict of interest disclosures consistently and require 

committee members to update their disclosures if circumstances 

change.  

4. Strengthen reporting requirements to capture lessons learned from each 

project. 

5. Identify ways to simplify project review and approval processes. 

 

To ensure bond administrative activities are sufficiently funded, the COO, 

FRS and the Housing department should:  

6. Develop a long-term affordable housing plan that clarifies Metro’s roles 
and responsibilities for ensuring compliance, providing technical 
assistance, advocacy, convening regional partners and ongoing asset 
management.  

7. Identify sources of funds to support Metro’s ongoing roles and 
responsibilities. 

8. Use actual administrative trend data to inform potential future bonds. 
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Scope and    
methodology 

The purpose of our audit was to determine if there were gaps or 
redundancies in administrative controls to deliver on Affordable Housing 
Bond (bond) values and conclude on the status of prior audit 
recommendations. We had two objectives:  

• Conclude on the status of prior recommendations. 
• Identify gaps and redundancies in administrative controls. 

 
To familiarize ourselves with Metro’s implementation of prior 
recommendations, we interviewed Housing department staff and 
management, Metro leadership, and members of the Bond Oversight 
Committee (committee). We reviewed program documents to learn more 
about requirements. Examples included the bond workplan, local 
implementation strategies, intergovernmental agreements, and relevant 
Metro legislation. To better understand bond progress we reviewed Metro’s 
website, quarterly reports, and annual reports.  
 
To address the audit objectives we conducted additional interviews of Metro 
staff, developed project flowcharts, evaluated a selection of projects, and 
analyzed bond financial data. We used criteria from the local 
implementation strategies, Metro’s implementation guidelines, and the U.S. 
Government Accountability Office (GAO) to identify administrative 
controls and develop project flowcharts.  
 
We judgmentally selected ten bond projects to evaluate the potential for 
gaps and redundancies. As a result, our conclusions may not apply to all 
bond projects. To complete our evaluation, we reviewed project files which 
included project documentation, correspondence, and Metro’s review 
processes. Our assessment was based on criteria identified in developing the 
project flowcharts and guidance from the Government Finance Officers 
Association related to long-term monitoring.  
 
We conducted financial analyses to determine the status of prior 
recommendations related to bond administrative spending. This included 
evaluating information from Metro’s financial system, local partner budget 
documents, bond reports and workplans, and Metro’s budget forecasts.  
 
This audit was included in the FY 2022-23 audit schedule. We conducted 
this performance audit in accordance with generally accepted government 
auditing standards. Those standards require that we plan and perform the 
audit to obtain sufficient, appropriate evidence to provide a reasonable basis 
for our findings and conclusions based on our audit objectives. We believe 
that the evidence obtained provides a reasonable basis for our findings and 
conclusions based on our audit objectives. 
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Management response 

Date:    November 15, 2023 

To:    Brian Evans, Metro Auditor 

From:   Marissa Madrigal, Chief Operating Officer 

    Patricia Rojas, Housing Director 

Subject:   Management Response to Affordable Housing Bond Audit 

 

Auditor Evans: 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to respond to the audit of Metro’s Affordable Housing 
Bond. As the second audit that has been conducted on this bond, we appreciated the 
recognition of progress towards addressing the original audit’s findings, with seven 
of the nine recommendations successfully implemented, and notable strides 
towards implementing the remaining two recommendations (strengthening 
community oversight and providing more timely and complete information to 
monitor the bond process). 
 

As the first ever regional bond for affordable housing, a continued commitment to 
assessing opportunities for improvement is paramount. We are confident that the 
actions set forth to respond to the latest audit’s recommendations demonstrate our 
commitment to continuous improvement. 
 
First, we’d be remiss to not acknowledge the incredible progress and success of this 
bond. To date, the Metro Affordable Housing Bond has exceeded every goal set by 
the measure and workplan adopted by Metro Council. We are on track to build at 
least 4,700 affordable housing units, exceeding the original goal of 3,900 units. We 
expect to exceed the goal of producing 1,800 0-30% AMI by over 200 units, and the 
goal of 1,950 family-sized units, two-bedroom or more units by 580 units. 
 
In addition to unit production goals, the Affordable Housing Bond program 
continues to prioritize solutions to address racial housing disparities by increasing 
access to affordable housing in communities of color, creating affordable housing 
across the region and creating opportunities for minority owned businesses. 
 
45% of bond funded units are in areas historically inaccessible to communities of 
color and 42% of units are in areas that have historically lacked affordable housing. 
In addition, more than $39 million in construction costs have been paid to COBID- 
Certified MWESB firms. On November 6th of this year, we reached the milestone of 
opening the 1000th bond funded unit. 
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Even more encouraging are the innovative solutions we’re seeing across the region; 
an example of this is the long-term affordability in homeownership proposed in the 
City of Portland, Gresham and Clackamas County. These initiatives will build more 
than 80 homes with long term affordability requirements that will create 
homeownership pathways and opportunities for wealth creation for individuals and 
families who have experienced historic and contemporary systemic barriers to 
homeownership. 
 
The bond also reinforced Metro’s unique role in the region, providing our agency an 
opportunity to lead the development of a regional solution to collectively solve complex 
problems, like the housing crisis, that extend beyond jurisdictional boundaries. 
 
An example of this is the alignment of the Affordable Housing Bond with the Supportive 
Housing Service (SHS) program, which was established in 2020. The Metro Affordable 
Housing Bond has created 568 specialized units, exceeding the goal of 555 units, that utilize 
SHS resources and other sources to fund critical wrap-around services and long-term rent 
assistance. This creative approach of resource and program integration will provide the 
safety and stability of a home for thousands of residents across the region who have 
experienced homelessness. 
 
While the Affordable Housing Bond has been a success, it alone cannot end our housing 
crisis, nor was it intended to. All Affordable Housing Bond dollars will be fully committed in 
2024. The affordable housing gap across our region continues to grow, and the economy 
and housing landscape have changed in large part due to a global pandemic. Ending this 
housing crisis will require continued investments in housing at all levels and leveraging 
government resources (including resources from State of Oregon, the city of Portland and 
HUD) for the deepest levels of affordability. 
 
The affordable housing bond also offers many learnings and opportunities for 
improvement when considering future affordable housing efforts, and many of these 
are noted in the audit recommendations and findings. Implementation with seven 
jurisdictional partners, including cities, counties and housing authorities led to the 
creation of new jurisdictional capacity and infrastructure for the development of 
affordable housing and added affordable housing in areas of the region where it 
didn’t exist before. At the same time, this structure also brought complexity in 
governance and implementation processes which limited Metro’s ability to ensure 
that opportunities to accomplish regional goals were being maximized. We thank 
the Auditor for continuing to support the implementation of the Affordable Housing 
Bond with audits that highlight areas for improvement. 
 
Below, please find responses to the findings and recommendations in the audit. Proposed 
actions reflect constraints that have been created by limitations in the measure, 
intergovernmental agreements with implementation partners, insufficient resources to 
fund administrative functions, the complexity and limitations of the broader affordable 
housing funding system and the fact that most funds have already been committed. 
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We appreciate your guidance and recommendations for improving the implementation of 

the Affordable Housing Bond and we look forward to continued improvement.hould: 

Recommendation 1. Identify and track metrics for housing quality. 

Response: Management agrees that ensuring high quality housing for those we serve 

is critical. That said, given the stage of implementation of the current bond, Metro is 
unable to require new reporting metrics, as this would require renegotiating existing 
agreements with seven jurisdictional partners and numerous project sponsors. Due to 
constrained administrative funding, Metro has been thoughtful and intentional in 
aligning our current program with existing structures that define housing quality. The 
Housing department will continue to work with partner jurisdictions to ensure that 
cost escalation is not negatively impacting construction quality across our portfolio, 
and to gather and document lessons learned for the future. 
 

Proposed Plan: Program staff will continue to implement the final approval 
amendment program guidelines, which include the demonstration that value 
engineering strategies have not compromised livability elements. As a part of the 
2023 annual report process staff will ask jurisdictions to report on overall themes on 
cost escalation and housing quality. Staff will gather information, document notes and 
summarize themes. 
 

Timeline: 

• Continue to rely on existing applicable safety and quality standards in 
place at the state and local level (ongoing) 

• Continue to utilize program guidelines for final approval amendment when 
jurisdictions request an increase in bond funds (ongoing) 

• Ask jurisdictions to report on overall themes on cost escalation and 
housing quality as a part of 2023 Annual Report (June 2024) 

 

Recommendation 2. Provide information to the community oversight 
committee about how Metro’s annual administrative spending compares 
to the annual budgeted amount. 

 

Response: Management agrees with this recommendation. While the reports currently 
provided include administrative budget and actual spending on a total program basis, 
which provides a more complete picture of program spending than a single fiscal year, 
staff will add a report of Metro annual administrative spending as compared to the annual 
budgeted amount. 
 
Proposed Plan: Metro staff will update the quarterly reporting to include Metro 
annual administrative spending as compared to the annual budgeted amount. 

 
Timeline: 

• Quarterly reporting will be updated in the next report (December 2023) 
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Recommendation 3. Document conflict of interest disclosures consistently 

and require committee members to update their disclosures if circumstances 

change. 

 

Response: Management agrees with this recommendation. The Metro Housing department 
has been in the process of improving and aligning all housing department committee 
processes including standardizing the disclosure and documentation of conflicts of interest. 
While there is an existing practice where the meeting facilitator asks committee members 
to disclose actual or perceived conflicts of interest as a standing committee meeting agenda 
item, there have been some inconsistencies in how the responses were documented in the 
meeting minute notes. 
 

Proposed Plan: Moving forward, the meeting minute review process will ensure that 
conflicts of interest discussions and disclosures are consistently documented. Additionally, 
Metro staff will provide all members with updated written guidance on expectations for 
managing conflicts of interest, examples of actual and perceived conflicts of interest, 
processes and opportunities for reporting conflicts of interest and information about the 
personal liability associated with conflicts of interest including language from the Ethics 
Commission. Lastly, Metro staff will update and issue a survey to committee members 
annually to better understand and document life changes and barriers relevant to 
committee membership and participation, including new conflicts of interest. The survey 
will include information about the personal responsibility associated with conflicts of 
interest, outline the process for disclosing conflicts of interest and include examples of real 
or perceived conflicts of interest to provide additional clarity. 
 
While many of the above steps have been implemented at an ad-hoc level the following 
timeline documents the proposed systemization of this process. 
 

Timeline: 

• Facilitator requests conflict of interest disclosures as a standing agenda item (ongoing) 
• Staff review all meeting minutes for consistent documentation of conflict of interest as 

an agenda item and disclosures. (November 2023) 
• Create an SOP (Standard Operating Procedure) that clearly outlines the process to notify 

and record conflicts of interest (December 2023) 
• Written guidance provided to committee members (December 2023) 
• Annual survey of community members to understand and document life changes and 

barriers relevant to committee membership and participation. (June 2024) 
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Recommendation 4. Strengthen reporting requirements to capture lessons 
learned from each project. 
 
Response: Management agrees with the auditor's recommendation of strengthening 
Metro’s ability to capture lessons learned, to ensure that we can support continuous 
improvement and future planning. As highlighted in the audit report, affordable housing 
bond projects have experienced significant cost increases between concept endorsement 
and final approval, in part due to the unprecedented economic challenges impacting the 
construction industry more broadly. As stated in responses to previous recommendations, 
due to constraints of existing IGAs and staff capacity due to limited administrative funding, 
we plan to request local reporting on lessons learned as part of the annual review process, 
rather than the funding approval process. 
 

Proposed Plan: As a part of the 2023 annual report process, staff will ask jurisdictions 
to report overall lessons learned from the implementation of the bond, including any 
lessons learned from specific projects, on cost escalation and housing quality, and ways to 
simplify the project review and approval process. Staff will gather information on what is 
going well and what could be improved, document notes and summarize themes. 

 
Timeline: 

• Jurisdiction reporting on lessons learned as part of 2023 Annual Report (June 2024) 

• Housing department to compile all lessons learned and capture themes (July 2024) 

 

Recommendation 5. Identify ways to simplify project review and approval 
processes. 
 
Response: Management agrees that there are opportunities to simplify and streamline the 
project review and approval process for affordable housing, both at a systems level and 
within Metro’s processes. Because of the stage of implementation of the affordable housing 
bond, with a majority of projects already through the review and approval process, this 
recommendation cannot be completed within this bond. That said, there is an opportunity 
to streamline project review and approval processes in future housing bonds. 

 
Proposed Plan: As a part of the 2023 annual report process, staff will ask jurisdictions 
to report opportunities to simplify the project review and approval process. Housing 
department staff will then create an inventory of opportunities to improve the project 
review and approval process. Staff will gather information on what is going well and what 
could be improved, document notes and summarize themes. Metro will also continue to 
participate in conversations being convened by OHCS to support coordination across state 
and local funding processes. 

 
Timeline: 

• Participate in state engagement process (Fall 2023) and beyond to support 
coordinated funding processes (ongoing) 

• Ask jurisdictions to report on ways to simplify project review and approval process as 
a part of 2023 Annual Report (June 2024) 



 

27   The Office of Metro Auditor                                                                                                                                                                                     Affordable Housing Bond                                                                                                      
                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          November2023 

 

Recommendation 6. Develop a long-term affordable housing plan that 
clarifies Metro’s roles and responsibilities for ensuring compliance, 
providing technical assistance, advocacy, convening regional partners and 
ongoing asset management. 
 

Response: Management agrees with this recommendation. 

Proposed Plan: In partnership with the Office of the COO and FRS, the Housing 
department will complete an assessment of asset management roles and responsibilities, 
risks, opportunities and gaps for the 2018 affordable housing bond. Additionally, with the 
support of an external consultant, they will develop recommendations to support ongoing 
stewardship of affordable housing funded by Metro, including ongoing staffing or funding 
needs, as well as lessons learned and considerations for future funding. 

 
Timeline: 

• Define goals and scope and secure consultant contract (July 2024) 
• Draft assessment findings (October 2024) 
• Draft recommendations (December 2024) 

 
Recommendation 7. Identify sources of funds to support Metro’s ongoing 
roles and responsibilities. 
 
Response: Management agrees with this recommendation. Bond funding is limited to 
capital costs and may not be used to support ongoing monitoring, so other funding sources 
need to be identified. 
 
Proposed Plan: As part of the FY25 five-year forecast, Metro staff will review future 
expected administration and oversight costs and propose potential funding to continue 
that work. 

 
Timeline: 

• Based on the recommendations of the assessment noted above, propose budget 
requests to support implementation (January 2025) 

 
Recommendation 8. Use actual administrative trend data to inform 
potential future bonds. 
 
Response: Management agrees with this recommendation.  
 
The audit flagged challenges because of the 5% administrative cap. Now that we have 
actual data on the cost to administer and oversee a regional housing bond program, we can 
use it to forecast costs for potential future bonds. 

 
Proposed Plan: The plan depends on the Council direction regarding a future bond. Staff 
will prepare estimated administrative and oversight costs for a future bond if requested by 
Council. 
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Timeline: The timeline depends on Council direction regarding a future bond. 
 
I want to express my gratitude to you and your team for performing this audit and 
for the opportunity to submit a management response. 
 

Sincerely, 

 

 

 

Marissa Madrigal, Chief Operating Officer 
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